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S O U T H W A R K  C O U N C I L

COUNCIL ASSEMBLY

(COUNCIL TAX SETTING MEETING)

WEDNESDAY 22 FEBRUARY 2017

PROGRAMME MOTION

That the meeting be conducted as follows:

Time Business
7.00pm – 7.15pm 1. Preliminary business and announcements

Item 2.1 Policy and Resources Strategy

1. Consideration of this item is not time limited but the 
meeting is subject to the guillotine.

2. Debate to include: 

 Questions on reports
 Councillor Fiona Colley to present recommendations 

(10 minutes)
 Councillor (Hamish McCallum) to reply on behalf of 

opposition (5 minutes)
 Four amendments to be moved and seconded
 Report and Amendments to be debated as a single 

debate (All speakers 3 minutes each)
 Reply to the debate from Councillor Fiona Colley (3 

minutes)
 Separate vote on each Amendment
 Recorded vote on substantive motion. 

Members can only speak once, except for Councillor Fiona 
Colley (cabinet member for finance, modernisation and 
performance), who will reply to the single debate.

Item 2.2 Treasury Management Strategy 

To be considered as normal

Item 3.1 Setting the Council Tax

To be considered as normal but with the legal requirement to 
take a recorded vote on the substantive motion.

7.15pm – 10.00pm

Item 3.2 Constitutional Changes

To be considered as normal
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COUNCIL ASSEMBLY

22 FEBRUARY 2017

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS ON REPORTS

2.1: POLICY AND RESOURCES STRATEGY 2017/18 - 2019/20 REVENUE BUDGET

1. QUESTION TO THE CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE, STRATEGY AND 
RESOURCES FROM COUNCILLOR ANDY SIMMONS

Can the cabinet member confirm that despite the 1.99% council tax increase for 
2017/18, council tax increases remain below inflation?

RESPONSE

As part of our fairer future promises we made a commitment to keep council tax low, 
and in fact we have been able to go further than this by freezing the Southwark 
element of council tax for the last seven years. In the face of significant budget 
pressures facing the council, Southwark has been able to maintain the seventh lowest 
council tax in London, despite being the hardest hit by government cuts. Last year, like 
most local authorities in London and in line with government guidance, the council 
applied a 2% adult social care (ASC) precept as agreed by government to help relieve 
the funding pressures in adult social care. 

Despite the growing national crisis in adult social care, the government has failed to 
deliver any new money to plug the huge funding gap, so this year the council will again 
be applying the adult social care precept of 3% to help relieve the substantial 
pressures on the service at a cost to local residents. Unfortunately the additional 
income generated by the precept will not come close to filling the gap in social care 
funding in Southwark, so like many local authorities, we are in the position where we 
simply cannot meet the needs of vulnerable older and disabled people in Southwark 
without raising additional funds through council tax. Therefore, the budget also 
includes a 1.99% increase in the Southwark element of council tax for 2017-18. 

As demonstrated in the chart below, even with the adult care precept the increase in 
the council element of council tax remains below what it would have been if council tax 
had increased by CPI (inflation) each year from 2010-11.
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I do not believe that the way to tackle the adult social care funding crisis is to push the 
financial burden onto council tax payers, so the council will also continue lobbying the 
government to find a real solution to this funding crisis.

2. QUESTION TO THE CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE, STRATEGY AND 
RESOURCES FROM COUNCILLOR ELEANOR KERSLAKE

The government’s response to the unprecedented nationwide crisis in adult social care 
funding was to propose that councils raise further taxes on local residents amounting 
to an additional 3% increase in council tax.  Can the cabinet member confirm how the 
amount raised by the adult social care precept in Southwark compares to the total 
funding and cost pressures in our adult social care budget and with the cumulative 
reductions in council funding over a number of years.

RESPONSE

The country is facing a national funding crisis in adult social care, with local authorities 
at a tipping point and the NHS struggling to cope with demand. The government has 
slashed billions from social care budgets and has failed to listen to repeated warnings 
from local authorities, social care providers, charities and the NHS about the threat to 
social care and the urgent need for additional government funding to protect services 
caring for elderly and disabled people.

Despite these warnings, the Chancellor ignored the funding crisis completely in the 
Autumn Statement, failing to put forward any real solution, and instead the 
government has pushed the financial burden on to local taxpayers. The government’s 
response to the growing crisis was to propose that councils could raise an additional 
1% of council tax – with Adult Social Care levy of 3% rather than 2% – equivalent to 
an extra £0.9m in Southwark. 

The total amount raised through the adult social care precept in Southwark for 
2017/18 is £2.7m. To put this in context, the pressures on our adult social care 
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service, created by a combination of demand and severe reductions in government 
grant, have result in total budget pressure of £15m reported to cabinet in 2016-18. The 
government have also offered councils a one-off Adult Social Care grant, but as this 
involves taking money out of the New Homes Bonus to fund the grant it will actually 
result in an additional £1m loss of funding in Southwark.

Politicians from all parties have acknowledged that the government’s response to the 
national funding crisis has been woefully inadequate, with the Local Government 
Association commenting that the government’s proposals “fall well short of what is 
needed to fully protect the care services for elderly and vulnerable people today and in 
the future”. A real solution to this crisis requires genuinely new money from 
government to tackle the growing funding gap. Yet this year in Southwark the council 
faces a further loss of spending power of £7m. Since 2010-11 the loss is in excess of 
£120m, and this does not take into account cost and demand pressures during this 
same period such as national insurance, London living wage, the ethical care charter 
and demographics such as ageing population and more complex care needs across 
all age groups.

The amount generated from the adult social care precept and council tax increase still 
leaves a substantial deficit in our social care budget and will not be sufficient to 
prevent the need for further cutbacks in adult social care. Adult social care remains a 
pressure moving forward and the council is undertaking ongoing budget recovery work 
to monitor and manage the existing budget pressures through 2017/18. 
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